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PELENNA COMMUNITY COUNCIL

CYNGOR CYMUNED PELENNA

Minutes of the Meeting held on Monday 1st June 2015 at Pontrhydyfen Community Centre, at 7.00 p.m.

1
Present:
The Chairperson - Cllr. Robert Jenkins.
                           Councillors –  Mrs Lisa Hawkes, Malcolm I Jones,

                                                 Mrs Janice Evans, Clive Harffy, Philip

                                                 Lewis, Jeremy Hurley.      
                           The Clerk: David S Mackerras.
         Apologies accepted from: Cllr. Mrs Theresa Leslie and 

                                                     Cllr. Mrs Diane Evans
                                          …………………………......................................................................

2 Declarations of Interest
         None declared.

3  Co-option of new Member
Mr Jeremy Hurley of 42 Johns Terrace, Tonmawr has been interviewed as a prospective co-opted Member, by the appointed selection panel. The panel recommended that he should be appointed by this Council as a co-opted Member.

It was resolved that the Council accept the candidate as a suitable Member. Mr Hurley was invited to join the meeting and he signed the Declaration of Acceptance of Office as a Co-opted Member for the Pontrhydyfen Ward. 
It was agreed that Cllr. Hurley should be considered to join the Newsletter/Communication committee. The Chair and Clerk will also review all other committees with a view to recommending where these may be strengthened by the addition of Cllr. Hurley. 
4 Minutes of the previous meeting 
         The minutes of the meeting held on Monday 11th  May 2015
         were approved  subject to the following alterations:

         Health and Safety Committee membership corrected – Add
         Cllr. Robert Jenkins, delete Cllr. Mrs Lisa Hawkes.

         Add reference to website not being updated because Clerk has

         not yet received training to enable this to be achieved.

         The minutes were then signed accordingly by the Chairperson. 
  5     Matters arising
       Page 2 – OVW representatives Cllrs. Philip Lewis and Mrs Lisa
       Hawkes only will receive meeting papers. The representatives
       will need to pass papers to substitute representative, Cllr. Mrs

       Janice Evans if they are unable to attend.
       Page 2 – NPTCBC Liaison committee representatives Cllrs.

       Malcolm Jones and Philip Lewis only will receive meeting

       papers. The representatives will need to pass papers to

       substitute representative, Cllr. Clive Harffy if they are unable to

       attend.     
       Page 5 – PCC Website content need for contact details has

       been investigated. The legislation requires Members address

       and email address (if appropriate) to be published. Telephone

       number may be ommitted.
       Page 8 – Dog fouling, Pontrhydyfen – Cllr. Martin Ellis has

       reported present higher incidence to waste enforcement team. 

       Page 8 – Vattenfall Wind farm will arrange a group visit,

       evening if necessary, to suit Members. Clerk will consult with

       Members and submit 3 suggested dates to the developer.  

       Page 8 - It was reported that BT broadband reception is an 
       on- going issue for some residents. 

6     Neath Port Talbot CBC Member report
    The report was received and reviewed by Members in the

     absence of Cllr. Martin Ellis. The following issues of concern

     were highlighted and will be reported to Cllr. Ellis and others:         
     Local Roads – There is evidence of a bank failure at Railway
     Terrace.
     Llys Penrhys – reported to be used as an office and yard for

     contractors vehicles. This is not suitable because of local noise

     disturbance. 

     NPTCBC Chief Executive summer visit to meet local residents
      – details requested – when, who to arrange, who will meet
     CEO?. A number of Members may wish to attend meeting.

7     Planning Applications
    There were no applications to be presented for consideration.
8   Correspondence

a. Play Work training programme 2015 – 2016. Clerk to send by email to Cllrs. Jeremy Hurley and Mrs Theresa Leslie, Tonmawr and Pontrhydyfen Primary Schools.

b. Tidal Lagoon Swansea Bay – PCC offered the opportunity of receiving a presentation. Offer was noted, but declined.

c. Register of Member Interests – has been re-designed by OVW to satisfy the requirement to publish on Community Council website. Clerk will examine difference to existing register, and if necessary re-issue the new register for Members to complete in preparation for website publication.    
d. Neath Port Talbot CBC Corporate Improvement plan 2015 – 2018 web link provided. Clerk to email to Members and send hard copy of Improvement plan to non-e enabled Members.

9   Reports

     Communities Maintenance report : CMO continues with the managed grass cutting programme. 
     Playgrounds: Parks and Open Spaces committee to meet and recommend Dan y Coed playground furniture.   
     Clerk’s report – Account balances at 31st May 2015
     Community Council Account – cheque book  £16,099.54Cr.

     Community Council Instant Access Account  £  1,382.05Cr.

     Communities First Account – cheque book         £100.00Cr.

     Swansea Building Society                                   £  23.36Cr.

    Total balances at 31st May 2015 - £17,604.95   
     Total banking YTD      £14,007.12
     Total expenditure payments YTD   £5,796.92  
A comparison of Actual and Budget Income and Expenditure for

April and May 2015 was presented to Members. This showed that
Income for this period was anticipated to be £11,810. Actual

Income was in fact £14,007 showing an increase of £2,197

largely due to higher than anticipated Cemetery income of £1,305

and the Footpaths grant of £1,100 from the previous year being

received late.

Expenditure was £2,426 lower than anticipated as there had been

a saving on Insurance premium of £449, the Community Centre

grants of £766 had not yet been paid and the cost of the first

grass cut at Macpelah cemetery of £300 had been covered by the

Chapel Trustees. A number of other expenses were also at this

time awaiting payment.
Resolved: David Mackerras, Clerk, be added to the list of signatories for the Lloyds Bank account to be opened to deal with the business of Macpelah Cemetery – Signatories: Cllr M I Jones,Cllr. Mrs J Evans, Cllr. P Lewis, D Mackerras.

All Members attendance records were compliant with minimum
requirement.

     Macpelah cemetery: John Newman, Solicitor of Neath Port

     Talbot CBC Legal department has indicated a fee for his legal

     work in the purchase of Macpelah Cemetery of £500.00 plus
     £49.00 disbursements to the Land Registry for land registration

     fees. This represents a saving of £300 against the pre-work

     quotation.
     Resolved that a fee of £500 plus disbursements of £49 is

     accepted, and that an invoice for this amount should be

     requested. 
     Proposed School Closures: It was reported that the Joint
     Governing Bodies submitted a proposal to amalgamate Tonmawr
     and Pontrhydyfen schools onto one site, to create a new school –
     ‘Pelenna Primary School’.
     Both Governing bodies agreed to employ an Independent expert
     (former Director of Education, Swansea) to assess the two

     present sites, and it was further agreed that all would support
     whichever site was chosen.
     The expert prefered the Tonmawr site for the following reasons:

a  Tonmawr site provides safer pupil drop off/pick up points at
    school, together with safer bus turning facilities

e. Tonmawr school buildings are in better condition – and it will cost less to return school to premium condition.

f. The assembly hall will accommodate the combined pupil numbers from Tonmawr and Pontrhydyfen.
    The proposal was submitted, and representatives from both
    governing bodies were invited to meet with Chief Executive Steve
    Phillips and Director of Education Aled Evans to talk through the
    proposal. The view of all Governing body representatives present

    was that there was a negative attitude from the NPTCBC officers.

    Since the meeting the Governing bodies have been asked to
    provide some additional information. 
    Early indication from NPTCBC Chief Executive is that the Officers
    of Neath Port Talbot will not be recommending the proposed
    amalgamation option to the Cabinet on 10th June.
    Their reasons for not recommending the amalgamation option are:

1. The Resource costs suggested for the amalgamated school, and in particular the proposed staffing structure, are not adequate to deliver quality education at the new school.

2. The funding formula for schools will possibly be revised, with small schools, such as the proposed new school, losing out in the review, which will make the funding situation for such schools even more difficult.

3. The County Borough is not convinced that the community is ‘as one’ on the proposal. There were a large number of complaints to NPTCBC in December 2014 expressing anger at an earlier proposal, submitted by Tonmawr school governing body, proposing a combined school to be established at the Tonmawr site. Also there has already been a loss of pupils from Pontrhydyfen school to schools outside the community, and a further parent complaint has been received by NPTCBC in recent days objecting to the choice of Tonmawr as the combined site.
The Governors of both schools expect an unfavourable outcome at the Cabinet meeting on 10th June.

     The one remaining option open is to persue a Judicial review. We

     understand that Judicial Reviews are progressing through
     both Pontrhydyfen and Tonmawr Action Groups. Such actions
     could potentially cost the County Borough Council dearly. A

     similar action at Bridgend has cost the County Borough £340,000
     plus innumerable hours of staff time. 

     Other reports: Cllr. Clive Harffy expressed concern over the large
     population of Adders which is evident in certain locations at
     Tonmawr, and the suspicion that a research group from Swansea

     University was encouraging the breeding of these reptiles. A
     discussion ensued and although some Members felt that we
     should not be unduly concerned, it was agree that:

a. Swansea University Bio-science department should be contacted to enquire about details of its study.

b. The University should be asked to make a presentation to PCC and the local Primary schools.

c. Local residents should be alerted to the presence of the large snake population in the proposed community newsletter.

d. Consideration should be given to any necessary improvement to warning signage.      
Chair report

There was no report.
10 Accounts 2014/15

        Copies of the Annual Return were circulated to Members, and

        it was noted that no queries had been raised by Members

        since seeing the accounts in spreadsheet format at the

        Annual meeting on 11th May.

        The Accounts have been scrutinised and sample checked by
        the Finance committee on 21st May. It was noted by the

        Finance committee in particular that the Annual Return is

        in agreement with the opening and closing bank reconciliations
        and that Sections 1,2 and 4 are complete. It was further noted
        that the Annual Return agreed with the spreadsheet-based

        accounts.
        A report produced by the Internal Auditor on 27th May indicated
        no ‘system’ concerns.
        The Annual return was therefore approved by this meeting,
        and Section 3 was signed by the Clerk (Responsible Financial
        Officer), and the meeting Chair. The Annual Return will be
        forwarded to the external auditors by 30 June 2015.
        The date set for the External Audit is 31 July 2015.

 11     Health & Safety

     Nothing to report

12 Payment of Accounts

          Payments
           Wages and Salaries at resolved Council rates

          Inland Revenue – May 2015  – Ees contribution             107.96                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                

                                                           Er NI Contribution             11.40
          Pensions – May 2015 – Employees contribution               76.24               

                                                Employers premium                  327.10

          Vodafone – May                                                                41.00
          Institute of Cemetery and Crematoria management          90.00

          NPTCBC – Legal fees Macpelah Cemetery                    549.00

          Receipts

          Bank Interest                                                                       0.06

13 Date of Next meeting
     Monday 13th July 2015.
     Pelenna Valley Community Centre, Tonmawr. 
      Chair …………………………………………
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